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The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan





September 4, 2003

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

I am pleased to submit for King County Council review and approval an ordinance requiring contractors with the County to provide benefits to domestic partners of their employees’ equivalent with benefits provided to spouses of their employees.  The purpose of the “Equal Benefits Ordinance” is to further the County’s policy of ensuring that public funds are spent in a non-discriminatory manner by contractors. 

The Equal Benefits Ordinance will require that contractors with King County comply with a policy of non-discrimination in the provision of employee benefits, a policy that King County already follows with its own employees.  To comply with the law, a contractor that offers a benefits package that includes spousal coverage must also offer equivalent domestic partner coverage.  

King County law prohibits discrimination based on sexual orientation and marital status.  Contractors with the county are already required to affirm that they do not discriminate based on sexual orientation or marital status.  King County would not support paying higher cash salary to a married employee than the employer pays to an unmarried employee, simply based on marital status.  Discrimination in the provision of benefits has the identical discriminatory effect.  The result is unequal pay for equal work.

The proposed ordinance applies to all contracts $25,000 or more for goods and services.  It exempts contracts with other governments, real estate contracts and collective bargaining agreements.  With this ordinance, the County still retains considerable flexibility with procurement.  The Executive may waive the requirements of the ordinance in emergencies, sole source supplier situations, and in instances where no contractor is capable of providing goods or services that respond to the County’s requirements.  Additionally, a waiver may apply in situations where there are inconsistencies with grant requirements or in instances where the County is purchasing through a cooperative or joint purchasing agreement.  The Executive is empowered by the proposed ordinance to adopt administrative rules and regulations.  

Contractors shall certify that they comply with the provisions of the ordinance, as they presently do with other contract compliance requirements.

King County already provides benefits to employee domestic partners as do the State of Washington, the Cities of Seattle, Burien, Olympia, Tumwater and Vancouver, the Seattle Public Library, and Snohomish County.  A variety of Fortune 500 companies provide their employees with equal benefits including the Boeing Company, Costco, Washington Mutual Savings Bank, SAFECO, Microsoft, Nordstrom, and Weyerhaeser.

Employee benefits help business by providing support and stability to workers, protecting them from the disruptive influences of catastrophic illnesses or other similar problems in their domestic relationships.  The contractor maintains a healthier and loyal workforce.  When employees have the benefits they need for optimum performance, companies are stronger from having a more competitive work force.  This ordinance does not impose any costs an employer cannot bear.  The ordinance leaves every employer free to decide what benefits to offer or to offer none at all.  The ordinance does not mandate any benefits, only mandates equality of benefits for spouses and employee domestic partners.  The level of benefit is the business decision of the employer.

In drafting the proposed ordinance, staff reviewed similar legislation adopted by the Cities of Seattle and Tumwater, Washington; and Oakland, and San Francisco California. 

I recommend adoption of this legislation that will reflect the County’s commitment to encourage non-discrimination in the workplace and a better quality of life for the people of King County.  If you have questions, please contact Kathi Oglesby, Labor Relations Liaison in the Executive Office, at (206) 296-4049.

Sincerely

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  David deCourcy, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

            Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff, Executive Office

            Sheryl V. Whitney, Assistant County Executive

            Maura Brueger, Deputy Chief of Staff for Intergovernmental Relations

            Kathi Oglesby, Labor Liaison, Executive Office

            Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Bob Cowan, Division Director, Finance and Business Operations, DES


David Leach, Manager, Procurement Services, DES

            George Northcroft, Director, Office of Business Relations and Economic Development

